# Alberta Poverty Progress Profile





2016



Poverty is a violation of human rights.

## **OVERVIEW**

Alberta is one of the wealthiest provinces in Canada; however, rising inequality, expensive childcare, and high unemployment have created a climate where poverty is a pressing concern for many. Before the economic downturn, Vibrant Communities Calgary estimated that poverty cost Alberta \$7.1-9.5 billion per year in 2013.<sup>1</sup> Since this estimate was calculated, measurements show an increase of 4,670 economic families in poverty from 2013 to 2014. Additionally, other indicators such as the 17.6% rise in food bank usage since 2015,<sup>2</sup> demonstrate that poverty rates in the province have increased since the cost of poverty was determined.

In June 2013, the government announced the release of a discussion paper entitled, *Together We Raise Tomorrow: Alberta's poverty reduction strategy*. Since the release of the discussion paper, progress on the poverty strategy has been slow to hit the ground. However, a recent re-commitment in the province's 2016 budget marked that the strategy was in development.

Municipal plans to reduce poverty and eliminate homelessness in Alberta have seen more activity. The city of Calgary, for example, intends to cut the poverty rate by 50% by 2023. Currently, 1 in 10 people in Calgary live in poverty, 1 in 5 are concerned about food security, and 1 in 3 are concerned about being able to afford housing.<sup>3</sup> Similarly, 12% of people in Edmonton live in poverty, including 33,000 children.<sup>4</sup>

### **Action on the Ground**

### **Social Policy Framework**

The Government of Alberta released *Alberta's Social Policy Framework* in 2013 following community consultations. The vision sets the tone for the framework: "In Alberta, everyone contributes to making our communities inclusive and welcoming. Everyone has opportunities to fulfill their potential and to benefit from our thriving social, economic, and cultural life."<sup>5</sup> The document is intended to inform the development of future policy and programs. In 2013, *Together We Raise Tomorrow* was also launched to seek community input on key priorities of the *Framework*, namely the *Children's Charter* and the *Poverty Reduction Strategy*.

### A Plan for Alberta: Ending Homelessness in 10 Years

The Alberta Secretariat for Action on Homelessness (ASAH) was introduced in January 2008 to produce the province's first long-term plan on homelessness.<sup>6</sup> Those involved in the ASAH include service providers, community-based organizations, and municipal leaders.<sup>7</sup> The plan focuses on housing those who are chronically homeless through a Housing First approach. Since its launch, the plan has successfully housed roughly 4,000 individuals who previously experienced homelessness; 82% of those individuals have remained housed.<sup>8</sup> Housing stability is associated with a decrease in interactions with health and criminal justice systems, which results in overall cost savings for the province.<sup>9</sup> There have not been any further progress reports released since 2011.<sup>10</sup>

### **Municipal Poverty Plans**

Eight municipalities have joined provincial anti-poverty efforts, creating local strategies to reduce the impact of poverty in their cities. They focus on local initiatives, data gathering, and on building inclusive, socially aware, and engaged communities. Calgary, Canmore, Edmonton, Grand Prairie, Lethbridge, Medicine Hat, Municipal District of Wood Buffalo, and Red Deer and surrounding areas have used community consultations to draft key plan principles. These include asset building, defining measurable goals, inclusive practices, and an educational component that exposes the realities of poverty and its impact on society. In 2015, for example, Medicine Hat's homelessness strategy was released and commended by people in Canada for effectively managing chronic homelessness in a timely manner.<sup>11</sup>

The *End Poverty Edmonton Strategy* aims to end poverty through an economic, public opinion, and a human rights-based approach.<sup>12</sup> Through collaboration with the City of Edmonton and the United Way Capital Region, the strategy aims to end poverty by creating tangible outputs such as recognizing Indigenous rights, changing attitudes towards poverty, and addressing systemic underlying causes of poverty.<sup>13</sup>

### **Progressive Tax System**

Alberta implemented a progressive tax system in early 2015, which protects low-income people living in the province by exempting them from certain taxes and allowing them to pay the same rate of 10% as under the previous flat system. People with an annual income over \$125,000 saw an increase to a 12% tax rate while people with an income over \$300,000 saw a maximum increase to 15%.<sup>14</sup> It is estimated that this will bring in \$330 million by 2016/17.<sup>15</sup> Corporate taxes have also increased from 10% to 12% under the new system.<sup>16</sup>

### **Payday Lending Regulations**

A financial topic that has become an important issue to Albertans is the regulation of payday lending. Most users of payday loans are living in poverty, and the use of these loans can perpetuate unreasonable amounts of debt for low-income individuals. Current rates allow companies to charge \$23 per \$100 loaned. Bill 15, *An Act to End Predatory Lending*, proposes lowering that rate to \$15 and giving customers 42 days to pay back the loan without interest.<sup>17</sup> The legislation is an attempt to break the cycle of debt amassed by individuals who are already cash-strapped and turning to payday lending as a last resort.<sup>18</sup> The average borrower may take out 5 to 6 loans per year and may pay thousands of dollars for an original loan of under one thousand.<sup>19</sup>

# MEASURING PROGRESS AND SUCCESS

	<b>LICO</b> Low-Income Cut-off After-tax <sup>20</sup>	<b>LIM</b> Low-Income Measure After Tax <sup>21</sup>	<b>MBM</b> Market Basket Measure <sup>22</sup>	Food Bank Usage <sup>23</sup>	Social Assistance** Recipients <sup>24</sup>	Minimum Wage <sup>25</sup>
2005	271,000 <b>8.5%</b>	397,500	316,000 <b>9.9%</b>	45,481 <b>1.4%</b>	56,400	\$7.00
2007	212,000 <b>6.1%</b>	380,480	246,000 <b>7.1%</b>	38,837 <b>1.1%</b>	*	\$8.00
2008	203,000 <b>5.7%</b>	390,140	259,000 <b>7.3%</b>	33,580 <b>0.9%</b>	*	\$8.40
2009	279,000 <b>7.7%</b>	410,150	404,000 <b>11.2%</b>	53, 976 <b>1.5%</b>	59,176	\$8.80
2010	247,000 <b>6.8%</b>	419,360	337,000 <b>9.2%</b>	59,311 <b>1.6%</b>	73,350	\$8.80
2011	259,000 <b>7.0%</b>	421,310	351,000 <b>9,4%</b>	58,735 <b>1.6%</b>	71,137	\$9.40
2012	208,000 <b>5.4%</b>	415,710	280,000 <b>7.3%</b>	53,512 <b>1.4%</b>	62,426	\$9.75
2013	*	427,360	*	48,653 <b>1.2%</b>	59,356	\$9.95
2014	*	432,030	*	49,766 <b>1.2%</b>	56,433	\$10.20
2015	*	*	*	67,443 <b>1.6%</b>	58,653	\$11.20
2016	*	*	*	79,293 <b>1.9%</b>	*	\$12.20

### Statistical Indicators of Poverty (unofficial measurement tools)<sup>+</sup>

<sup>+</sup> The LICO, LIM and MBM rates in this chart should be compared vertically to understand trends in poverty from year-to year. As there is no official low-income threshold, and data is calculated differently based on a variety of factors, these rates are not comparable horizontally \* Data not available

\*\* "Social Assistance" refers to the total number of people assisted by all Social Assistance programs in the province.

### **Notes on Critical Thematic Areas**

**Human Rights:** Alberta's *Human Rights Act* references the dignity and inalienable rights of all people as well as discrimination due to source of income, but does not explicitly describe poverty as a violation of human rights.<sup>26</sup> The *Social Policy Framework* noted "equal rights" as stated in the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*, but there were no references to human rights standards or provincial obligations relating to poverty.<sup>27</sup> The mandate for the Alberta Secretariat for Action on Homelessness describes the development of a "comprehensive, coordinated and sustainable approach" to ending homelessness.<sup>28</sup> The approach includes goals, timelines, and financial requirements, but no explicit reference for the province's international human rights obligations.

In 2013, the city of Calgary took a step in recognizing human rights with the release of the *Homeless Charter of Rights (Homeless Charter)*. The *Homeless Charter* ensures that "all citizens of our community – regardless of housing status – are equal in dignity, rights, and responsibility".<sup>29</sup>

**Income and Employment Support:** Social assistance rates in Alberta are dramatically below the poverty line and have not kept up with inflation.

After being among the lowest in the country, the early 2016 Alberta unemployment rate (8.5%) surpassed the national rate (7.0%). The unemployment rate for youth was even higher, at 12.8%.<sup>30</sup> As of March 2016, roughly 300,000 people living in Alberta were earning less than \$15 per hour.<sup>31</sup> In October 2016, the government eliminated the two-tier minimum wage system and raised the general minimum wage to \$12.20 per hour.<sup>32</sup> The government plans to raise the minimum wage to \$15 per hour by 2018.<sup>33</sup>

Alberta is allocating an estimated \$683 million for income support in 2016-2017, almost \$8 million more than the previous year.<sup>34</sup> In April 2016, there were 47,312 income support cases, a 3.5% increase from March 2016. Of these cases, 68% were single individuals, 24.8% were single parent families, 4.5% were two parent families, and 2.7% were couples without children.

Alberta has allocated an additional \$25 million to the existing \$75 million budgeted for family and community support, which will provide social services to 319 municipalities and Métis settlements.<sup>35</sup> Enhanced *Alberta Child Benefit* and *Alberta Family Employment Tax Credit* programs came into force in July 2016 and were estimated to reach 380,000 children in 199,000 families.<sup>36</sup> Budget 2016 has promised \$147 million in 2016-17 and \$196 million per year starting in 2017.<sup>37</sup> To put these numbers in perspective, a family of two adults and two children can be eligible to receive \$3,107<sup>38</sup> if they have a household income less than \$77,675.<sup>39</sup>

**Housing:** After conducting community consultations in 2016, the government is aiming to have a *Provincial Affordable Housing Strategy* in place by Spring 2017.<sup>40</sup> Currently, over 15,000 households are on waitlists for affordable housing and approximately \$1.2 billion will be invested toward this effort over the next five years<sup>41</sup> with \$892 million allocated in Budget 2016.<sup>42</sup> Housing programs support around 110,000 people living in Alberta.<sup>43</sup> Housing programs consist of: 21% affordable housing initiatives; 24% apartment type housing for seniors; 17% senior lodges and services; 18% subsidized rental housing for low-income people; 2% special needs housing; and 18% rent supplements.<sup>44</sup>

In November 2014, a snapshot homelessness count declared that 6,663 people were homeless across seven cities.<sup>45</sup> Overall, the rate of homelessness decreased 15.3% from 2008 to 2014.<sup>46</sup> In 2014, Alberta had 60 shelters for women and children with a total of 1,437 beds, 482 women residents and 416 children residents.<sup>47</sup> Alberta saw an increase of 70 emergency shelter beds for victims of family violence in 2015-2016<sup>48</sup> and new annual funding of \$15 million to support women's shelters.<sup>49</sup>

**Education:** Alberta has some of the highest levels of literacy and numeracy skills in the country.<sup>50</sup> In 2006, Alberta had one of the lowest high school graduation rates at 69%<sup>51</sup> that jumped to 79.5% in 2012.<sup>52</sup> Budget 2016 allowed for the hiring of roughly 380 teachers and 150 support staff, a school nutrition program, a \$45 million annual investment to reduce school fees for families, and a 2 year "tuition

freeze for post-secondary students."53

Indigenous students in Alberta have not fared as well as non-Indigenous students in terms of education rates. About "22.3% of off-reserve Indigenous Peoples have less than a high school diploma", as opposed to 12.3% of non-Indigenous people in Alberta.<sup>54</sup> In June 2016, multiple education-focused organizations signed the Government of Alberta's *Joint Commitment to Action* to reflect Alberta's commitment to the Truth and Reconciliation Commission.<sup>55</sup> The commitment will ensure education for teachers and students on First Nations, Métis, and Inuit histories and cultures within K-12 curricula.<sup>56</sup>

**Early Childhood Education and Care:** Currently, there are only enough spaces for approximately 25% of children in need of childcare in Alberta.<sup>57</sup> Average costs for childcare in Calgary range between \$924 and \$1050 per month.<sup>58</sup> The government provides subsidies for low-income households, the maximum being between \$546 and \$628 for daycare facilities and between \$437 and \$520 for home care.<sup>59</sup> While the government increased the income threshold for the subsidy to \$50,000 from \$35,000 in 2012, many low-income families cannot afford the parent fee above the subsidy and are unable to access adequate childcare.<sup>60</sup>

In 2015-2016, \$297 million was budgeted for childcare programs, including \$175 million toward affordability and a \$25 per day childcare system.<sup>61</sup>

**Healthcare:** Budget 2016 promises to maintain stable funding for Alberta healthcare and health infrastructure projects.<sup>62</sup> As a poverty reduction action, the government has also allocated \$90 million toward public home care.<sup>63</sup> Of this, \$237 million was allocated to primary care (a \$34 million decrease) and \$40 million toward mental health initiatives (an \$8 million decrease).<sup>64</sup>

**Inequality:** Alberta is facing growing inequality with most gains in the past decade going to the top-earning 1%<sup>65</sup> which earns 18 times more than the average income earner, the highest rate in Canada.<sup>66</sup> While the top 10% earners have doubled their income since 1982, the bottom 90% have only seen a small increase of \$3,200 in the past thirty years.<sup>67</sup>

Alberta's Indigenous population faces severe disparities. In 2014, 11.1% of Indigenous peoples with a university degree or higher education were employed, as opposed to 26.4% of non-Indigenous people.<sup>68</sup> Additionally, Indigenous children make up 69% of children in care in Alberta and 4 out of 10 Indigenous children live in poverty.<sup>69</sup> Calgary is currently working on developing an Indigenous poverty reduction strategy as part of the *Enough For All* strategy.

There is also a significant gap between men and women in Alberta. On average, women earn only 68 cents per dollar that men earn. Women make up 70% of all part-time workers in the province and 62% of all minimum wage workers.<sup>70</sup> Two of Alberta's biggest cities (Calgary and Edmonton) have been consistently ranked at the bottom of Canada's best cities for women.<sup>71</sup> To address this, the government created the Ministry of the Status of Women with the purpose of connecting the unique needs of women to other policies, especially those concerned with poverty

reduction.72

### **Views From Outside the Alberta Government**

Some organizations have suggested that the government must ground a poverty reduction plan and the plan to end homelessness in legislation to show its commitment to the alleviation of poverty. It has also been recommended that an evaluation plan be tied to the strategy.<sup>73</sup> Most recently, organizations are welcoming the provincial government's call for feedback and input for the development of a provincial affordable housing strategy.

While many anti-poverty groups support of the government's announcement to increase minimum wage to \$15 per hour, some groups have raised concerns about this policy. Groups such as the Edmonton and Calgary Chambers of Commerce and Restaurants Canada are concerned that this increase will lead to layoffs for workers and a heavy burden on employers. In response, the government labour minister has stated that her department's analysis shows "no impact or negligible impact" on the unemployment rate.<sup>74</sup> The government has pointed to additional evidence that the policy will positively affect women experiencing poverty, as those in low minimum wage employment in the province are primarily women.

### **FEATURE: Fort McMurray Wildfire**

In May 2016, wildfires spread across 500,000 hectares (an area larger than Prince Edward Island) in the Wood Buffalo and Fort McMurray area.<sup>75</sup> The fire destroyed almost 10% of the city, including 2,400 structures. The government implemented the *Wildfire Evacuee Transitional Accommodation Benefit* to pay for hotel and temporary housing costs for up to 90 days of evacuation.<sup>76</sup> The fire had a significant impact on low-income households without the resources to replace lost belongings. A one-time debit card relief funding provided \$1,250 per eligible adult and \$500 per dependent child.<sup>77</sup> There is concern about unemployment rates rising even higher as workers are displaced.

## THE BOTTOM LINE

Historically, Alberta has been one of the richest provinces in the country, but with the recent economic crisis and resulting unemployment rates, it will have to re-structure past approaches to poverty. Local poverty strategies and recent policies to address poverty including the *10-Year Plan to End Homelessness*, the progressive tax system, and payday loan regulations are a step in the right direction, but the government is still lacking a cohesive provincial poverty plan. It will be critical for the government to follow through on its promises for a poverty plan as well as childcare policies, a living wage for all workers in the province, improved healthcare (including mental healthcare), and education spending.

### FOR MORE INFORMATION



251 Bank Street, 2nd Floor Ottawa, ON K2P 1X3 613-789-0096 (1-800-810-1076) info@cwp-csp.ca

# ENDNOTES

<sup>1</sup> Vibrant Communities Calgary and Action to End Poverty in Alberta, *Poverty Costs* 2.0: Investing in Albertans, A Blueprint for Reducing Poverty in Alberta, (June 2013) at 9, online:

https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/actiontoendpovertyinalberta/pages/19/atta chments/original/1402949880/FinalWebReadyPovertyCosts2.0.pdf?1402949880 [Poverty Costs 2.0].

<sup>2</sup> Food Banks Canada, "Hunger Count 2016: comprehensive report on hunger and food bank use in Canada, *and* recommendations for change", (2016), online: https://www.foodbankscanada.ca/getmedia/6173994f-8a25-40d9-acdf-660a28e40f 37/HungerCount\_2016\_final\_singlepage.pdf [*Hunger Count 2016*].

<sup>3</sup> "Supports and Resources", *Enough for All*, online:

http://enoughforall.ca/home/supports-resources/.

<sup>4</sup> End Poverty Edmonton, (September 2015) online:

http://www.endpovertyedmonton.ca/new-page-1/.

<sup>5</sup> Alberta Government, Human Services, *Social Policy Framework* (February 2013) at 10, online: http://www.humanservices.alberta.ca/documents/spf-full-report.pdf [Alberta's Social Policy Framework].

<sup>6</sup> "Alberta Secretariat for action on homelessness", 2012 *Government of Alberta*, online: http://humanservices.alberta.ca/homelessness/14628.html [ASAH]. <sup>7</sup> Ibid.

<sup>8</sup> Government of Alberta, Secretariat for Action on Homelessness, *Ending Homelessness in Alberta: Together we're making it happen: 2010/11 Report to the Minister*, (2011) at 2,

online:http://humanservices.alberta.ca/documents/Annual\_report\_to\_Minister\_201 0-11.pdf

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>10</sup> ASAH, supra note 9.

<sup>11</sup> Annalise Klingbeil, "Medicine Hat has almost eliminated homelessness by giving homeless people the keys to their own apartments" *National Post* (13 May 2015), online:

http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/medicine-hat-has-almost-eliminated-ho melessness-by-giving-homeless-people-the-keys-to-their-own-apartments [*Klingbeil*].

<sup>12</sup> End Poverty Edmonton, (September 2015) online:

http://www.endpovertyedmonton.ca/new-page-1/.

<sup>13</sup> Ibid p.21

<sup>14</sup> Alberta Treasury Board and Finance, "Changes to Personal Income Tax- Questions and Answers", (2016), *Government of Alberta*, online:

http://www.finance.alberta.ca/business/tax\_rebates/personal-income-tax/personal-income-tax-questions-and-answers.html.

<sup>15</sup> James Wood, "Budget: Personal income taxes to rise sharply, province moves toward progressive system", *Calgary Herald* (26 March 2015), online:

http://calgaryherald.com/news/politics/budget-province-turns-to-progressive-incom e-tax-health-levy-and-user-fee-hikes-to-address-5-billion-deficit.

<sup>16</sup> Jeff Lewis, "How the NDP's tax increases could affect the Alberta economy", *Globe and Mail* (16 June 2015), online:

http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/how-the-ndps-tax-increases-c

ould-affect-the-alberta-economy/article24986689/.

<sup>17</sup> David Bell, "Alberta Payday loans, bill gets mixed reviews", *CBC News* (12 May 2016), online:

http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/calgary/alberta-payday-loans-bill-1.3580379.

<sup>18</sup> Jason van Rassel, "Non-profit agency calls for action on payday loan regulations", *Calgary Herald* (4 March 2015), online:

http://calgaryherald.com/news/local-news/non-profit-agency-calls-for-action-on-payday-loan-regulations.

<sup>19</sup> "Proposed bill will give Alberta lowest payday costs in the country", CBC News (12 May 2016), online:

http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/proposed-bill-will-give-alberta-lowest-p ayday-loan-costs-in-country-1.3579822.

<sup>20</sup> Statistics Canada, "CANSIM Table 202-0804 Persons in low-income, by economic family type", modified 26 June 2013, online:

http://www5.statcan.gc.ca/cansim/a26?lang=eng&retrLang=eng&id=2020804&paS er=&pattern=&stByVal=1&p1=1&p2=-1&tabMode=dataTable&csid=.

<sup>21</sup> Statistics Canada, "CANSIM Table 111-0015 Family characteristics, Low Income Measure (LIM), by family type and family type composition annual (number) 1,2,6,9,10,11" modified (after-tax income; all low income family types; number of persons) retrieved from

http://www5.statcan.gc.ca/cansim/a26?lang=eng&id=1110015 \*Low income measure is calculated by family type and family type composition

<sup>22</sup> Supra "CANSIM Table 202-0804", Note 24

<sup>23</sup> Food Banks Canada, "Hunger Count 2014: A Comprehensive Report on Hunger and Food Bank Use in Canada, and Recommendations for Change", (2014), online: http://www.foodbankscanada.ca/getmedia/76907192-263c-4022-8561-73a16c06d d2f/HungerCount\_2014\_EN\_HR.pdf.aspx; Food Banks Canada, "Hunger Count 2015: A comprehensive report on hunger and food bank use in Canada, and recommendations for change" (2015) at 15, online:

https://www.foodbankscanada.ca/getmedia/01e662ba-f1d7-419d-b40c-bcc71a9f94 3c/HungerCount2015\_singles.pdf.aspx?ext=.pdf [*Hunger Count 2015*]; *Hunger Count 2016, supra* note 6; Statistics Canada, "CANSIM Table 051-0001 Population by year, by province and territory", modified 28 September 2016, online: http://www.statcan.gc.ca/tables-tableaux/sum-som/l01/cst01/demo02a-eng.htm.

<sup>24</sup> Canada Social Report, "Social Assistance Summaries: Alberta, 2015", (March 2016) at 3, online:

http://www.canadasocialreport.ca/SocialAssistanceSummaries/AB.pdf (these numbers reflect Alberta Works recipients, and not Assured Income for the Severely Handicapped recipients).

<sup>25</sup> Statistics Canada, "Hourly Minimum Wages in CANADA for Adult Workers" modified 1 March 2016, online:

http://srv116.services.gc.ca/dimt-wid/sm-mw/rpt2.aspx (accessed 29 June 2016). <sup>26</sup> Alberta Human Rights Act RSA 2000 c A-25.5.

<sup>27</sup> Alberta's Social Policy Framework, supra note 7 at 25.

<sup>28</sup> Government of Alberta, Ministry of Housing and Urban Affairs "Alberta Secretariat for Action on Homelessness: Mandate and Roles" Ministerial Order 003 2010 Apdx 1, online:

http://www.humanservices.alberta.ca/documents/Secretariat\_Mandate\_and\_Roles.pdf.

<sup>29</sup> Calgary Homeless Foundation, "Homeless Charter of Rights" (June 2013), online: http://www.ihearthomeyyc.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/CHF\_Charter.pdf.
<sup>30</sup> Economic Dashboard, "Unemployment Rate" 09 November, 2016, *Government of Market Charter C* 

Alberta, online: http://economicdashboard.alberta.ca/Unemployment.

<sup>31</sup> "Minimum Wage", (2016), *Government of Alberta*, online:

https://work.alberta.ca/employment-standards/minimum-wage.html. <sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>33</sup> Government of Alberta, Media Release, "Alberta's minimum wage goes up October 1st" (29 June 12 2015), online:

http://alberta.ca/release.cfm?xID=38250813B581D-CC26-47A2-0C917F2173239A4 6.

<sup>34</sup> Business Plan 2016-2019, supra note 2 at 77.

<sup>35</sup> Canada Social Report, "Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta", June 2016, online: http://www.canadasocialreport.ca/PovertyReductionStrategies/AB.pdf [*Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta*].

<sup>36</sup> Alia Dharssi, "Alberta Child Benefit aimed at helping low- and middle- income Alberta families" *Calgary Herad* (14 April 2016), online:

http://calgaryherald.com/news/politics/alberta-child-benefit-aimed-at-helping-low-a nd-middle-income-alberta-families.

<sup>37</sup> "Highlights: Overview of Alberta's Budget", *Government of Alberta*, online: http://www.alberta.ca/budget-highlights.cfm [*Budget 2016 Highlights*].

<sup>38</sup> "Alberta Child Benefit (ACB)", *Government of Alberta*, online:

bttp://www.plbortp.co/plbortp.cbild.bonofit.of

http://www.alberta.ca/alberta-child-benefit.cfm.

<sup>39</sup> "Alberta Family Employment Tax Credit (AFETC)", *Government of Alberta*, online: http://www.alberta.ca/alberta-family-employment-tax-credit.cfm.

<sup>40</sup> Government of Alberta, Media Release, "Alberta wants input on affordable housing strategy" (3 June 2016), online:

http://www.alberta.ca/release.cfm?xID=41865E67B4AAD-B187-1F69-B333F424F56 9B6AD; Seniors and Housing, "Provincial Affordable Housing Strategy", *Government of Alberta*, online:

http://www.seniors-housing.alberta.ca/housing/affordable\_housing\_strategy\_engag ement.html.

<sup>41</sup> Ibid.

<sup>42</sup> "Budget 2016: Support for Vulnerable Albertans" (19 April 2016) *Calgary Homeless Foundation*, online:

http://calgaryhomeless.com/budget-2016-support-for-vulnerable-albertans/. <sup>43</sup> Government of Alberta, Seniors and Housing, "Alberta's Affordable Housing System" March 2016, online:

http://www.seniors-housing.alberta.ca/documents/Housing%20Engagement%20Inf ographic.pdf.

<sup>44</sup> Ibid.

<sup>45</sup> 7 Cities on Housing and Homelessness, *2014 Alberta Point-in-Time Homeless Count: Provincial Report*, prepared by Alina Turner (5 February 2015), at 3, online: http://homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/2015-02-05-12-287%20Cities%20AB%20 PIT%20Report.pdf.

<sup>46</sup> Ibid at 4.

<sup>47</sup> Statistics Canada, "Tale 1: Number of Shelters, beds, and women and children residents, provinces and territories, April 16, 2014" modified 30 November 2015, online:

http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/85-002-x/2015001/article/14207/tbl/tbl01-eng.htm. <sup>48</sup> Alberta Human Services "Emergency Shelters" *Government of Alberta* modified 10 March 2016, online:

http://www.humanservices.alberta.ca/abuse-bullying/15670.html.

<sup>49</sup> Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta, supra note 36.

<sup>50</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 19.

<sup>51</sup> Arik Motskin and Zack Gallinger, "The Vast Disparity in Canada's High School Graduation Rates" *The 10 and 3* (11 August 2015), online:

http://www.the10and3.com/the-vast-disparity-in-canadas-high-school-graduation-r ates-00016/.

<sup>52</sup> Ibid at 20.

<sup>53</sup> Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta, supra note 36.

<sup>54</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 11.

<sup>55</sup> See Truth and Reconciliation Commission, online: http://www.trc.ca.

<sup>56</sup> Government of Alberta, Media Release, "Alberta teachers given tools to advance First Nations, Métis and Inuit history and perspectives in the classroom" (22 June 2016), online:

http://www.alberta.ca/release.cfm?xID=42963B5914BB5-9E75-2518-1A536E4645E 07607.

<sup>57</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 19.

<sup>58</sup> The Women's Centre, "Access to Quality, Affordable Early Learning and Childcare," at 2-3, online:

http://www.womenscentrecalgary.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/ChildCareBriefing-Final.pdf [*The Women's Centre*].

<sup>59</sup> Ibid, p 2.

<sup>60</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 16.

<sup>61</sup> Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta, supra note 36.

62 Ibid at 46.

<sup>63</sup> Poverty Reduction Strategy Summary: Alberta, supra note 36.

<sup>64</sup> Alberta Health, "Health funding 2016-2017" Government of Alberta, online:

http://www.health.alberta.ca/about/health-funding.html.

<sup>65</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 16.

66 Ibid at 9.

<sup>67</sup> "Income inequality spikes in Canada's big cities" *Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives*, online:

http://www.policyalternatives.ca/newsroom/news-releases/income-inequality-spike s-canadas-big-cities#sthash.iMSVuNWg.dpuf.

<sup>68</sup> Alberta of Alberta, "Educational attainment of employed off-reserve Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people, Alberta" (2015) online:

http://open.alberta.ca/dataset/educational-attainment-of-employed-off-reserve-aboriginal-and-non-aboriginal-people-alberta.

<sup>69</sup> "Indigenous Strategy", *Enough for All*, online:

http://enoughforall.ca/home/indigenous-strategy/.

<sup>70</sup> Vibrant Calgary, "Poverty Costs 2.5" (2015), online:

http://www.vibrantcalgary.com/vibrant-initiatives/poverty-costs/poverty-costs-25/. <sup>71</sup> Patricia Kozicka, "Kitchener-Cambridge-Waterloo worst place to be a woman: report", *Global News* (14 July 2015), online:

http://globalnews.ca/news/2110329/canadas-best-and-worst-cities-to-be-a-woman -report/.

<sup>72</sup> J Cave, "Opinion: Women finally front and centre in Alberta politics", *Edmonton Journal* (24 May 2015), online:

http://www.edmontonjournal.com/opinion/Opinion+Women+finally+front+centre+Alberta+politics/11205029/story.html.

<sup>73</sup> Poverty Costs 2.0, supra note 1 at 33.

<sup>74</sup> Justin Giovannetti, Globe and Mail, 2016, "Alberta to raise minimum wage to \$15, despite opposition," online:

http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/alberta-to-raise-minimum-wage-to -15-despite-opposition/article30723472/.

<sup>75</sup> Globe staff and The Canadian Press, "The Fort McMurray fire: What's happening now, and what you've missed", *Globe and Mail* (10 June 2016), online:

http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/alberta/the-fort-mcmurray-disaster-read-th e-latest-weekend/article29930041/ [*Fort McMurray Fire*].

<sup>76</sup> Government of Alberta, "Wildfire evacuee transitional accommodation benefit", (2016), online: http://www.alberta.ca/wildfire-recovery-financial-weta-benefit.cfm.

<sup>77</sup> Government of Alberta, "Debit card relief funding", (2016), online:

http://www.alberta.ca/wildfire-recovery-financial-debit-cards.cfm.